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Meetings are held on the third Wednesday of the month at St. Andrew's Anglican Church Hall
20955 Old Yale Rd.,Langley  8:05 p.m

[ April 19, 2000

Frank Fujioka

Our speaker this month is one of the most respected hybridizers
currently working in the Pacific Northwest. For many years he
was a teacher in the Seattle area. During this period, he was
bitten by the rhododendron bug and very early started hybridiz-
ing. Since his retirement from teaching, Frank and his partner are
running a wholesale growing operation on Whidbey Island.
Frank's garden, situated across the road from the nursery, isa
working hybridizer's garden, full of his own creations, and well
worth a visit. While flower colour and form are important, Frank
also places great emphasis on growth habit and quality of

foliage for year-round apppreciation. Iam sure you will enjoy his

presentation
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&  Sunday May 7, 2000

‘ { Grand Opening , Show & Sale
y‘k‘hh A‘A? Whonnock Lake Garden
Py (seepage3)
e &  Saturday May 13,2000
& Saturday April 22,10 -3 FSRS FSRS First Annual
Annual Plant Sale and Mother's Day Weekend
) b?i:p::);l‘:im USS&; Lancl Great Garden Tour
to e s year at Langley -
United Church - 5673 200th St~ & Sundey My 14200
please note change of venue arden visit sec page
o & May 17,2000
O o gndon it FSRS regular meeting AND
BEER BOTTLE TRUSS SHOW
*see inside - Page 3
_ & May20-21,2000
@ April29& 30 Fraser South's
Vancouver R.S, Show and Sale Van. Island Bus Tour
UBC Asian Gardens
. &  May24-28,2000
& Sunday April 30 N ARS Annual Convention
Second FVRS garden visit Burlington Massachusetts

* see Page 3 (see ARS Joumnal for details)

Sites

1. ARS Home Page:
http://www.rhododendron.org
2.RandA Newsletter:
http://members.aol.com/
RandANews/news. html
3. Hme Pages ARS District 1
(this includes Fraser South )
www. hedgerows.com/Canada/
clubbrochures
Some other sites you might like to
try:
www.users.fast.net~shening
www.rhs.org.uk/rhsgroups/
memb.asp
avireya site - includes stunning
pictures: http://
website.lineone.net~cjcallard
web site for MA Chapter of ARS

www.rosebay.org
4 Inside )
Notes and News.............. 2
President's Notes............. 2
FVRS Garden Visits......... 3
Resurrections........cc....... 4
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March Meeting
| enjoyed hearing about the
developement of Royston
Nursery. Jim Grieg had some
very interesting pictures of his
parents, and the beginning
hurgery. What a great deal of
effort they expended !l but
they did create what became
a mecca for rhodie collectors,
and not just those from BC.
Their expertise , knowledge and
collection of rhodies was well
recognized.
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$ONES$ TABLE

So successful has this been that
we will continue for the April
meeting. So - dig, divide, share
and find some specials to buy -
who canresist a bargain like
this!!
X Kk R XX XXX R
from FVRS newsletter with permission
Gardening Tips
by Janell Wallace

Are your leather garden gloves dirty
and stiff 7 They can be washed in the
washing machine with dark clothes.
Use fabric softener in the rinse. Then
dry in drier. The tumbling is what
makes them pliable enough to put on.
Once on, you can work them a little
softer.

If you do any sewing, having knee
pads that go with you in the garden
without straps is a matter of patching
the knees. Kneel on the ground and
mark where you would want a pad.
Patch size will be - seam to seam, and
top to bottom of your mark. Hem the
top of your patches, and sew on the
inside of the pant leg - leaving the

Welcome
Iam happy to welcome a new
member: Ruth Buurman (g;
2414255 Ave.
Langley, BC
V2Z 2N5 <
533 5767
fax - 533 7102
Please add her name to yourlist of
members.
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Those lucky persons who have
confirmed their place for the
Vancouver Island Bus Tour will
receive details via snail mail from
Mike Bale
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President’s Message

Trevor Badminton and ! attended
the District 1 meeting in Saanich
on Vancouver Island on March
26. The meeting was well at-
tended and the Victoria Chapter
did a great job of providing lunch
including homemade soup. We
discussed the Western Regional
Conference that is being hosted
by the Cowichan Valley Chapter
in September 2000. This is a great
effort and our members should
make an effort to attend. Another
interesting initiative in the District
is support of the development of
Milner Gardens in Qualicum
Beach. Thisisa 10 acre garden
within a 60 acre forest that was
recently donated to Malaspina
University College.

We received a nomination from
the Vancouver Island Chapters for

hemmed top open. Place a piece of rug Ken Gibson to be Alternate

underpad in each patch ( pocket) for
your cushion. They (the pads) can be
taken out for washing,

District Director. Kenis amem-
ber of Fraser South (and many

Gt

other chapters!) and always
manages to attend our annual
picnic. We are very pleased Ken
has accepted the nomination.

On the issue of financial support
or District Director travel ex-
penses, we voted unanimousty
(with Vancouver abstaining) to
partially support expenses at $3
per full ARS member ineach
chapter. Along with other partici-
pating chapters, Vancouver
benefited financially from ARS
affiliation with hosting of the 1998
annual convention. It is therefore
surprising that Vancouver R.S.
would allow the other chapters in
the District to subsidize their
participation in ARS. It started to
make more sense when we
learned at the end of the meeting
that the Vancouver Chapter is the
only chapter in the District that is
aregistered charity !
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Mother's Day Weekend

Garden Tour
A great deal of preliminary work has
been accomplished, host gardens
selected, posters produced, tickets - in
the form of brochures- are in the works}
carrying advertisements from our
'sponsors', information about the
gardens and their locations, and
information about Fraser South
Rhododendron Society.
It is essential that all our members
support this effort in any way possible
for them; posting posters, selling
tickets, pulling weeds in a host garden|
acting as tour guide on the big day, or
taking tickets and "chatting up" the
delights of membership in FSRS.
There is room for everyone, and
everyone is NEEDED. If you have not
signed up for specific work, please do
5o at the April meeting or contact your
committee head - Mike Bale - 853 4100

The Yak
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TOUR OF FRASER VALLEY GARDENS

We have been invited to join Fraser Valley
Chapter in visiting some of their member's
gardens. Visiting time is 2:00 to 4:00

ALL DIRECTONS ARE FROM DOWN-
TOWN
MAPLE RIDGE!!!

April 22,2000 (Saturday)

Hanna Schlagintweit
21404 River Road
Maple Ridge, B.C.  463-3875

Travel east on Lougheed. Go south (right)
on Laity for 1 block. Turn east (left) on River Road.
Go dpproximately 1/2 block. There is a For Sale sign
on Hanna’s property. She has a long driveway to get
back to her house and property.

April 30,2000 (Sunday)

Lilli Ann & Ed Hemminger
13245 236 St.
Maple Ridge, B.C.  463-3867

Travel east on either Lougheed Hwy or
Dewdney Trunk Rd. Go north (left) on 232nd St.
Turnright on 132nd Ave. (132nd becomes Fern Cres-
cent.) Turn left on 236th St and go up the hill. The
Hemminger’s house is on the left hand side.

NB  May 7,2000 (Sunday)

Whonnock Lake Garden

Grand opening,, truss show & plant sale

27871 113 Ave.

Maple Ridge, B. C.

Again travel east on Lougheed Hwy. Go
north (left) on 172nd. Turnrighton 112th. Look
for signs to Whonnock Lake

May 14,2000 (Sunday)

Eleanor and Peter Dempster
11227 Wilson St.
Mission, BC 462 1169
East on Lougheed Hwy. Go north (left) on
287th at Ruskin.( About 1/2 mile past Ruskin dam)

287th becomes Wilson. Travel about2 1/2t03
miles uphill to reach Dempster’s home. Thereisa
fluorescent rock at the bottom of their driveway.

May 21,2000 (Sunday)

Ken and Ted Ladd
11775 260th St.
Maple Ridge, BC 462 9562

Travel east on Loughheed Hwy. Go north (
left ) on 224th St. to Dewdney Trunk Rd.. Go east
(right) on Dewdney. Turn right (south) on 260th
St. 260th is one block long, and the Ladd’s are
the last house on the right hand side of the street.

May 28,2000 (Sunday)

Gerry Heriot
3234 Dewdney Trunk Rd.
Mission, BC 826 7436

Come on, you know the drill by now !
That’s right , east on Lougheed going to Mission.
Turn north ( left) on WrenRd. ( This is the first set
of lights as you enter Mission). Turn east (right)
on 7th. Turnnorth (left) on Cedar. Next turn left
onto Dewdney Trunk Rd. - You are now heading
west ! Go about 1 mile and look for a bright green
fire hydrant. Gerry’s driveway is across the road
fromit. If you pass Silver Creek gardens you have
gone too far

Fraser Valley says:

Hope to see you all out enjoying these wonderful
gardens. The time to visit is between 2:00 and 4:00
pm, but no one will be tumed away if you show up
late.

Te Yak
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RESURRECTION
Dixie Mueller

One should look a gift horse in the mouth - very carefully
indeed. Gems of wisdom seem to arrive post-need for me.
Jan, former neighbour and fiiend, suggested, “Why don’t
you rescue the rhodos from the woods by my old house?
The cranberry farm has already bulldozed my beloved
magnolia.” A seductive suggestion, playing to my
Luddite dislike of “ progress”, and my almost pathological
level of rhododendron acquisition lust.

I casually strolled outside my new neighbour’s property,
peering high and low, effecting the look of serious birder, 1
fancied, until I could spot three straggly shrubs in rather
deep brush. They weren’t going to be easy to reach.
“Probably not worth the trouble”, spoke a wise little voice
before I squelched it.

Once cranberry farm and new tenant gave permission,
(“Sure. What rhodos?”) I pulled on gumboots, and
marched into the brush, armed with shovel and wheelbar-
row. And marched out again for more arms - an axe for
thick roots, clippers for miles of ivy, spade with attached
crowbar in homage to Archimedes, and the most important
arms of all - my husband’s. And all this for the first, almost
the smallest, plant in there.

We had it in the ground by dark, the first of many cold
frosty nights this February. Well we couldn’t very well
wait for a reasonable time, could we? By a reasonable time
there would be too many other garden tasks. Furthermore
there seemed to be a few more than the three rhodos of
original count - eight as it turned out. They just all
looked the same -R. laceleafii or was it R. weevilianam?
In any case, I mounded leaves on the new planting, added
loving words and hoped it didn’t freeze its buns off the
first night.

Just at that moment, I noticed a pale sliver wedged tightly
between the two main stems at ground level. Pulled out, it
was a filthy (we’re talking layers and years of grime -from
perhaps the mid 50’s) nursery tag. This is excitement to
a name-loving person! Inside now, I slowly, carefully,
washed off the layers. Nothing. Then I tried a magnifying
glass right under the light. Aha - faint marks - half-dry,
with detergent, they shone differently from the rest of the
abel. There was a V and half of a U, space for more

letters, then part of an E or a whole F withanloranL.
Below, it clearly said RED. Yesit had to be “Vulcan’s
Flame™!

Before I even tried to dig the remaining plants, I grubbed
for name tags, finding “Rosamundi” and “Fireman Jeff”
in perfect shape - except that “Rosamundi” wasn’t
attached to any plant. The detergent and magnifying
glass, with my best visual closure skills yielded “Van Nes
Sensation”, “Bremen”, “Elizabeth”, “Blue Peter”, and
“Evening Glow”. Two remain nameless.

So - happily through the freezing time I dug and planted.
Those taken on or after rainy days (half of them) were
almost bare of root. All were scrawny and lace-edged.
Several lost branches as they were dragged from the
brush. And mystery remains as “Vulcan’s Flame”, by
label, doesn’t look right. - aren’t the petioles supposed
to be reddish? Also the plant with “Elizabeth” firmly
affixed have buds that looked suspiciously like
“Rosamundi” Next year I expect buds and flowers and
surprises - if they survive.

Should the gift horse have been scrutinized more
carefully or was it worth the dirt cold, mud, and aching
back?......... “Yes” - if they survive. And emphatically
“YES” when my husband says proudly, “This is my wife,
the forensic gardener.” It is a bit late in life for a career
change — and I wonder how much call there is for

forensic gardeners?
' EEEEXEEY

From the nearly lost - to the newly discovered !!
%k %k ok ok ok sk ok ok ok

Now Hear Thislill

Peter Wharton has been notified that the
seed he collected under the designation P.W.
86 has been adjudged a new species 111!
Itis a triflorum and has been given the

(unlovely) name R guiyanjensis. ;described as

yellow flowered with a pink centre.

Les says he is growing it, and some others of

you may also have plants of this new species.
This is exciting news !

Yhe Yak
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The Road to Nowhere

‘ Gardenmg is not merely about sonl ph, layerlng, compost heaps and anticipating the. next
bloom season. There is a richer dimension, one of friendships old and new,-as foundational as
old root stock and as dynamic as green wood.

> gray outdoors was bleak and bloom-less, | started to seareh. for
;mlngton area. Making inquiry over the internet via the: 7\zaleaL|st
dly suggestion or two of public gardens. What | received'i |mmeasur-
itation to visit the azalea haven of William McDawt of Sunset

f a personal garden tour lead by the ’Garden Meister” himself, we
-frtom Myrtle Beach, crossmg the state line and travelmg the dead end
road to Callabash. So last April, there we were matoring down a quiet hlghway wuth direc-

| tions clutched in one hand and the steering wheel in the other! A quick glance at a NC'road
| map revealed a road which heads to nowhere—well, no where but the wonders of Sunset ’
. Beach and Bl" McDawt’s bounttful blooms

| Bill's precise drrect«ons read, “Turn left on Sunset Lakes Bivd. (a rather formal name fora quret
| sandy lane dripping in Spanlsh moss). We are'the 7t house on the tight, counting the one
on the corner which is under construction.” Chuckling to myself, 1 recognized in these travel
instructions an apprec;atlon for orderliness and a passion for fine detail. | braced for an “engi-
| neer’s garden one where shrubs would be planted in palnfully stralght rows and hold their
blooms rigidly like soldiers at attention... or perhaps executlon' Timagined that the azaleas

: vmlght be alphabetlzed or arranged ina grid accordlng to esoterlc classification.

| The final chuckle to the instructions was that counting to the 7t house was absurdly unnec- -
| essary. My Honda Accord was sucked right off the sand roadway by a profusion of riotous
colors, scents, and bird calls - azaleas spilling out of gracefully shaped islands and into meters
| of meandering footpaths. We were greeted warmly by the gardener himself, Bill, and his

8ra jous wrfe Mary They lead us between the azalea islands, each sporting a hand- pamted
%L aura’s Ward” is named for their daughter, a nurse. Names like™.
)’;%pple Sauce” added to the pure poetry of the expenence\ A bed

re azaleas with musical varietal names are planted, i.e. ‘Peter T Pan’,

v, ‘Lyric’, etc. “Gwenda’s Gweenery” is a small area around a south
e Robm Hill varlety Gwenda grows. The “Bank of Formosa

'o purple as|z am, Jitisa Slght to behold! In the “CCC Camp” Crlpple
Cf‘gék-@ﬁ“eroke #zaleds are prospering under the care of the tender gardener, who watches
over these shrubs carefully.

The above article, appeared in the November hé\&életter of t;he Solith Eagk Cha, pter writ:ten'hyfheir ?réefident VPatrié.ia" .
Phillips. It is reprinted by kind permission of the S.E. Chapter and Patricia Phillips.

Yhe Yak April, 2000 page 6 :




Trees

Betula - the birches Ground Camellias
" i Bubs  GOOD  covers
Pendulas, cut leafs, paper bark - all : Most of us are aware of the common
are graceful trees with delightful Companions

shimmering bark- but they do not

make for happy gardeners locally.
Beloved by aphids, & tiny black

slugs they are infuriating to grow here.
In my opinion - best to leave them for
colder climates. There is one mentioned
in a talk given at the NW Flower and Garden
Show - “Best Small Trees for Home Gardens”
by Ciscoe Motris - B. utilis jacquemontii - the Hlma\ayan
Birch with coppery peeling bark.

Although “¢”
can’t resist:

trees are full to bursting with Cornus - 1

Cercidiphyllum japonica (Katsura) with its pale yellow
or smoky pink autumn colours when, it is said, it has a
“sweetly pungent smell scent like burnt sugar” (!) This
tree is mentioned in Morris’ list as “very slow to 40 .7 I
have grown two - both have shot like rockets to be a
round headed tree of considerable proportions in a mere
10 years.

Cornus - the Dogwoods

C. alba - “Red-barked Dogwood - grown especially for its
bright stems, especially valuable for colour in the winter
garden. Best pruned hard every second year.

“Eddie’s White Wonder” (C. florida X C. nutallii. a well
known but none the less excellent small tree with large
white flowers in spring.

C. florida - there are many varieties of this small tree with
colours varying from white, through pinks to deep rose-
red.

C. kousa & chinensis elegant small trees with white,
pointed bracts. There are varieties being developed with
larger, twisted bracts.

C. mas - this large shrub or small dense tree, produces
masses of small yellow flowers on naked twigs in Febru-
ary. The fruits are bright red, and edible. Fall colouring is
reddish purple.

C. nuttallii - the native dogwood a beautiful tree, but
perhaps not for the small garden.

Perenials

Shrubs

spring blooming camellia, with
their lovely perfect blooms and tidy
upright forms, but why not expand
the horizon with some of the fall and
winter blooming ones?

These are derived from the
species C. sasanqua, C.
hiemalis and C.reticulata.
Although not considered any
more cold hardy than C.
Japonica or C. x. williamsi, they
are undoubtedly a more adapt
able plant, and are actually better
grown in afternoon sun.

(Creticulata var superba)

Their habit is most often rather informal + willowy,
can easily be trained onto trellis or fence, or clipped
to a spreading shrub. Given moderate support
when young, they are fantastic in large pots, so they
can be moved to shelter from rain in late fall to
extend the bloom time.

Plant in well-draining humus soil and PLEASE
PLEASE do not plant too deeply, or they will never
bloom! Keep roots cool with light mulching

or shallow rooted groundcover and feed sparingly,
only to maintain leaf color.

Blooms, many with a pleasant scent, range from
moth - like singles to full doubles, in white, red +
shades of pink. Look for varieties
with these appealing names -" White Doves",
"Bonanza", " Chansonette", " Yuletide" or
" Apple Blossom". Ask for them in fall to see the
blooms in their full glory.

You’ll be the envy of family and friends to have a
bowl of camellias on your Christmas table.

Colleen Forster

Tée Yak
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Y INDUMENTUM

When you buy a rhododendron in a pot and stick it in the ground, you look at it a few months later and
wonder if it will ever grow. WellI can assure you that rhododendrons do grow and eventually quite fast.
After about five years they seem to reach a critical mass and explode in size. Before you know it, the
plants that you so nicely arranged in the border have all grown together and it is time to decide what to
do.

You can always go for the jungle look, however another alternative is to develop new beds. It’s amazing
how much space can be squeezed out of the edge of a lawn. Slice off the turfs, bury them upside down,
dig up the soil underneath and spread it on top. Add composted bark mulch if you need more fill to
create a raised bed that rhodos love so much. GiffRobb, our District Director has run out of lawn

space in his back yard and has started to develop his front lawn for rhodos. Now that’s dedication!

Ifthere is no room for new beds the next alternative is to give excess thodies away. Now this is rela-
tively easy for plants you don’t like much like Virginia Richards or County of York and other rhodos that
were labelled as one thing but turned out to be quite different. Many people who are only mildly inter-
ested in thodos are delighted to receive mature plants however nondescript. Itisa lot more difficultto
give away plants you quite like, that have to go because they don’t fit the Head Gardener’s colour
scheme and advanced aesthetic sense.

New neighbours moved in last year and tore down the rotting cedar fence and dug up the rampaging
blackberry bushes, much to the chagrin of the City of Surrey who were considering dedicating them as
heritage plants. They replaced the wooden fence with an open wire mesh fence and developed a nice
wide border where the blackberry bushes used to be. They were wondering how they were going to fill
the area with plants so I offered them a few of our spare rhodies. They were very pleased, especially as
1did the planting. They offered to pay for them but I explained that we would still be able to view them
through the fence and enjoy them in bloom in a couple of months. What we were really doing was
expanding our garden into an area we did not have to maintain and for which we did not have to pay
property taxes. This must be the ultimate “borrowed landscape”,

April 12,2000 — TOFINO UPDATE SPECIAL .... |

One canceliation — room for one or two people, contact Mike Bale .

8

Yhe Yak April, 2000 Page 8






